MARAC STEERING COMMITTEE MEETING SPRING 2006 

STATE CAUCUS REPRESENTATIVES’ REPORTS
DELAWARE

Congratulations to Randy Goss, who will be the next steering committee representative from Delaware.  Randy is Coordinator of Accessioning and Processing / Photo Archivist / Preservation Officer at the Delaware Public Archives in Dover.  Over the next two years, he will serve as a magnificent representative of MARAC members from The First State.
 
News from the usual suspects:
 
Hagley Museum and Library: On April 27 Lisa Tolbert, from the University of North Carolina at Greensboro, will present “Women’s New Hangout: Self Service and the Re-invention of the Southern Grocery Store in the early 20th Century.”  Comment will be offered by Katherine C. Grier from Winterthur.  The seminar convenes at 6:30 p.m. and is preceded by an informal reception.
 
Delaware Public Archives: On April 28, the DPL will open a new exhibit entitled “17th Century Delaware.”  For details as they develop, go to: http://www.state.de.us/sos/dpa/. 
 
Historical Society of Delaware: On view at the HSD’s Willingtown Square Gallery is “The Delaware Farmer,” highlighting the various “seasons” of Delaware agriculture from gentleman farmers in the 1700s-1800s to the peach boom of the mid-19th century and the quirky start and explosive growth of the broiler industry.  The exhibit highlights items from the society's various collections, photographs, and early pamphlets from agricultural societies and the Agricultural Experiment Station at the University of Delaware.
 
University of Delaware Special Collections has opened a show called “Ezra Pound in his Time and Beyond: The Influence of Ezra Pound on Twentieth-Century Poetry.”  The online version is at: http://www.lib.udel.edu/ud/spec/exhibits/pound/index.htm.
 
Winterthur Museum, Garden, and Library:  Items from the Winterthur Archives and the Joseph Downs Collection of Manuscripts and Printed Ephemera are featured in several exhibits, including a new show “Time for Tea! Selections of Teaware from the Winterthur Collection,” in place through July 9; as well as “Kid Stuff: Growing Up at Winterthur,” through July 23; and “Hair: Snippets from the Downs Collection.”  Senior Librarian Richard McKinstry delivered a paper at the annual conference of the Ephemera Society of America on March 12 in Stamford, Conn.
Respectfully submitted,

E. Richard McKinstry, Delaware Caucus Representative

DISTRICT OF COLUMBIA

Joint Caucus Program 

On Wednesday, March 22, MARAC member Heather Calloway led thirty D.C. and Maryland caucus members on a tour of the archives of the Supreme Council, Scottish Rite of Freemasonry, which is located on 16th Street in Washington, D.C.  Participants were fascinated by both the unique architecture of the building and treasures in the archives.

Instititutional News 

D.C. Public Library, Washingtoniana Division 

Jerry McCoy, Librarian at the Washingtoniana Division of the D.C. Public Library and President of the Silver Spring Historical Society, has recently published Historic Silver Spring through Arcadia Press.  Jerry’s book has been well-received by both the public and the press.  He has been interviewed by Fox 5 New from the historic Tastee Diner  and by several local newspapers.  For more information, go to the Silver Spring Historical Society website at http://www.homestead.com/silverspringhistory/.

Smithsonian -- National Air and Space Museum  (from Smithsonian’s press release) 
The National Air and Space Museum will receive a donation of $15 million from The Boeing Company in continued support of education and preservation.. It is the single largest corporate gift ever presented to the Smithsonian Institution.  The gift will help fund museum programming, the care of artifacts and remaining construction at the museum’s Steven F. Udvar-Hazy Center in Chantilly, Va.  In recognition of the donation, the central structure at the Udvar-Hazy Center will be known as the Boeing Aviation Hangar.  A second phase of construction for the Udvar-Hazy Center, to include archives, collections storage and a restoration hangar with overlooks for visitors, will begin when full funding has been raised. 

Library of Congress  (from LOC press release) 

Librarian of Congress James Billington has made his annual selection of fifty sound records for the National Recording Registry.  According to the requirements of the National Recording Preservation Act of 2000, the selected recordings must be “culturally, historically, or aesthetically significant” and be at least ten years old.  Nominations for the registry are gathered from members of the public (through www.loc.gov/nrpb/) and from the National Recording Preservation Board.

The new additions span the years 1903-1988 and include: the first presidential inauguration to be broadcast, that of Calvin Coolidge; the first official transatlantic telephone conversation ( 7 Jan.1927); Clem McCarthy’s 1938 broadcast of the historic Joe Louis-Max Schmeling fight won by Louis in round 1; and Samuel Barber’s “Adagio for Strings.”   Other selected recordings include performances by Bob Hope, Nat “King” Cole, Fred Allen, Mahalia Jackson, Fats Domino, Buddy Holly, Jerry Lee Lewis, Dave Brubeck, B.B. King, the Nitty Gritty Dirt Band and Stevie Wonder.
Respectfully submitted,

Gail McCormick, DC Caucus Representative

MARYLAND
The Maryland Caucus has been busy with the Baltimore Meeting.

On March 22, the Maryland Caucus and the DC Caucus had a very successful joint tour of the Archives of the Supreme Council,  33° Scottish Rite of Freemasonry in Washington DC.  Heather K. Calloway hosted the tour.  Heather has also been of great assistance to the Baltimore LAC, including providing Masonic Images for the program and the MAA, writing an article for the MAA, and putting together a PowerPoint presentation for the reception.  Unfortunately, Heather cannot attend the Baltimore meeting, so we cannot sufficiently acknowledge her in public.  We are forever in her debt.

A disaster workshop, given by Yvonne Carignan and Susan Koutsky, to be held at the C. Burr Artz Library, is being planned for this summer. 

The incoming Caucus Rep, Nat DeBruin, has kindly agreed to allow the carry over of this event between administrations.

It has been a delight and an honor to serve the Maryland MARACers as their representative.

News from the members:

University of Maryland, College Park

April 29 is Maryland Day, the annual campus-wide open house.  There will be many activities involving Special Collections and the University Archives that day, including Stump the Rare Books Curator (folks can bring in a book for evaluation), Make Your Own Radio Show (and you get the tape to take home), Katherine Anne Porter Room open house, and Take a Terrapin Home, an activity for kids.

Our current exhibit, "Corps of Cadets to Testudo's Troops: 150 Years of Student Life at Maryland," will also be open on Maryland Day, and I will be greeting visitors in the gallery throughout the day.  This exhibit, which features memorabilia, photographs, and documents from the University Archives, chronicles the student experience in the classroom, laboratory, and dorm, on stage and on the playing field, in organized activities, and out and about on campus. The show is part of the campus's celebration of its 150th anniversary and will remain on display until July 31.

Rare recording on the 2005 National Recording Registry list owned at UMD. Strengths of the holdings of Special Collections in Performing Arts unit of the Michelle Smith Performing Arts Library of the University of Maryland Libraries include band history and music education. This year, SCPA has come to the attention of people interested in both, for a rare recording of a high school band has been placed on the 2005 National Recording Registry list by the Librarian of Congress. The UM Libraries is evidently one of extremely few institutions owning a copy. The Library of Congress does not own it.

Description from the Registry website:

<http://www.loc.gov/rr/record/nrpb/nrpb-2005reg.html>

Beethoven's Egmont Overture, Op. 84, Modesto High School Band. (1930)

This 1930 recording of the Modesto, Calif., High School Band is the only known recording made by a high school band participating in the National High School Band contests held between 1926 and 1934. Under the direction of Frank Mancini, Modesto High School placed third in the 1927 and 1928 contests, and second in 1929. An important educator and conductor who directed band programs in California area schools, Mancini was a former member of the bands of John Philip Sousa and Patrick Conway. Limited edition high school band recordings were once common, produced as fundraising tools for school bands and treasured as souvenirs by band members. However, few high school bands were recorded before the advent of tape recording and long-playing discs in the late 1940s.

Though this 78-r.p.m. recording, received in the middle 1980s as a gift with papers of band historian Lynn Sams, has never been cataloged, it is listed in the box inventory of the Lynn Sams Papers, and people who Google the names of the conductor and band can easily find that we own it. For more on Sams go here:

http://www.lib.umd.edu/PAL/SCPA/ABA/Sams/Sams.html
Discussion regarding preservation digitizing of the recording is underway. The complete list of 2005 recordings added to the registry, along with descriptions of them, is here:

http://www.loc.gov/rr/record/nrpb/nrpb-2005reg.html
Frostburg State

The Lewis J. Ort Library at Frostburg State University is celebrating its 30th anniversary in its current building.  On April 11, 1976, the Library opened its new doors to the students and faculty of Frostburg State College.  The current building is the library's fifth home since 1902.

Originally, the library consisted of one room on the first floor of Old Main.  Known as the Book Room, the library remained there for twenty-six years until it outgrew its location.  The 7,000 book collection then moved to the entire third floor of Old Main in 1928. 

By 1954, the library collection tripled in size, making it necessary to take over the ground floor of Lowndes Hall.  Within ten years, the library grew to 50,000 books, requiring the library to move for a third time to Frampton Hall, a new campus building dedicated to the library.  The library continued to grow at such a rate that within twelve years, it contained over 283,000 books, causing serious space problems in Frampton Hall.

The current building, built in 1976 at the cost of 6 million dollars, was designed by Rogers and Vaeth, Inc. from Columbia, Maryland. The library originally occupied the second, third and fourth floors of the building, with the fifth floor ready for the next growth of the library's collection.  The fifth floor also contained 30 individual cubicles for study and later had several offices added to its perimeter.  Presently, the library has over 711,000 items in its collection.  In addition, the library provides access to approximately 50 databases that include over 22,000 journals, periodicals and newspapers through the Research Port interface. Research Port and many other resources are available on the Library web site at http://www.frostburg.edu/dept/library/.  The Library also maintains 48 public terminals throughout the building to provide access to the databases, the online card catalog, and the Internet.

In 1990, the library was officially dedicated and named the Lewis J.

Ort Library after a local successful businessman and humanitarian.

The interior of the library building changed since its opening in 1976.  The Pearl F. Ort Room was erected on a portion of the 4th floor in 1993 to provide a formal meeting facility on campus with seating for 30 individuals. The Library Instruction Classroom, with 24 individual workstations and one instruction terminal, was constructed on the 3rd floor in 1997 with the first instruction classes held in February 1998.  The J. Glenn Beall Archives was constructed in 2001 using existing space on the 4th floor to store three collections: the Beall Collection, Meyers Collection, and Price Collection.

During this time, the institution was evolving and changing from State Normal School to Frostburg State Teacher's College to Frostburg State College to the present Frostburg State University. The library growth occurred under the guidance of only three directors: Miss Helen Hough, 1926-1957; Mr. John Zimmerman, 1957—1983; Dr. David Gillespie, 1984-present.

C. Burr Artz Public Library, FCPL

Georgie VanBrocklin, Maryland Room Substitute, played an important role in Frederick's 2006 Bell and History Days, a project of the Frederick County Historic Sites Consortium.  Bell and History Days, which marked the opening of Frederick County's museum season, included the casting of a 250 lb. bell by a "foundry-on-wheel" and the simultaneously ringing of church and community bells thorough out the county.  Georgie wrote a series of articles for the major local newspaper, The Frederick News-Post, discussing the history of Frederick's many bells.  To commemorate the opening of Museum Season the Maryland Room installed an exhibit of  books that would have been available at the time of the founding of Frederick County in 1745. 

"Books from a Gentlemen's Library", which includes 18th century artifacts, will be on display April and May in the lobby of the Artz Library and in the Maryland Room.  The materials are on loan from a local collector and have been curated by Maryland Room Archivist, Waneta Gagne.

Respectfully submitted,

Mary Mannix, Maryland Caucus Representative

NEW JERSEY

No written report submitted.

Alex Magoun, New Jersey Caucus Representative

NEW YORK

New York Archivist Receives Prestigious Award

 

On March 15 Leonora Gidlund, Director of the NYC Municipal Archives, received the prestigious Sloan Public Service Award.  Leonora was one of six New York City employees, selected from among more than 250,000 eligible workers, honored at the awards ceremony at the Great Hall at The Cooper Union.  Mayor Michael Bloomberg congratulated all of the winners in his introductory remarks, and the awards were presented by Caroline Kennedy Schlossberg.  In addition to a strong showing of fellow archivists from the New York City metropolitan area, Christopher Grey, who writes a weekly column on historic buildings in the Sunday New York Times, attended to honor Leonora.  A great article about the awards that focused on Leonora included a photo of her at the top of a reference ladder plucking archival records from a box, appeared in the March 15 Metro section of the New York Times.  Heartfelt congratulations to our friend and colleague for a well-deserved honor.

 

“BURIED TREASURES: A New Archive of Images from Albany in the 1930’s and 1940’s”

During the Depression, Albany’s City Engineer and Public Works crews were busy, improving the streets, sidewalks, buildings and other public places of the city, aided by the Works Progress Administration and other federal employment programs.  Their work was documented in the Common Council Reports for that time and in photographs, many of them showing “before” and “after” conditions. While the original photographic prints are long gone, the negatives were preserved, and for almost 20 years have resided at the Albany County Hall of Records.

“This collection of negatives was like a time capsule,” said County Clerk Thomas G. Clingan, “but researchers could not easily make use of them, and as fragile originals they could not be handled.”

Now, through grants arranged by State Senator Neil Breslin and Assembly member John J. McEneny, over 2,000 of these formerly inaccessible portraits of Albany’s past have been digitally converted into high-quality images that will soon be available for viewing by the general public.  A slide show of some of these photos premiered on the County’s web site.

The photos are selective, reflecting the work of the City Engineer  “to construct, maintain, alter, and repair streets, highways, sidewalks and public places of the city.”   While not every area of the city is represented, the businesses, transportation, fashions and buildings of Depression-Era Albany appear in the background in photos of broken sidewalks or newly paved streets.  The Albany Riverfront looked very different from today; as do many City neighborhoods.  Vintage automobiles appear in many of the street scenes and you might just see someone you know walking to school or shopping on Pearl Street.

“For years, I’ve wanted to make these ‘Buried Treasures’ available to the public, and now, thanks to Neil Breslin and Jack McEneny, the public will soon be able to view these historic images at any time of the day or night, right from their own homes,” said Mr. Clingan. “We included the best of this collection in this first phase, and hope to extend it to still more images in the future,” he added.

The Hall of Records web site is www.albanycounty.com/ACHOR. 

Respectfully submitted,

John Celardo, New York Caucus Representative

PENNSYLVANIA

American Philosophical Society

 

Conservation and Cataloging Departments

A major step was taken in the four-year, six million dollar renovation of the Society’s Library when the conservation and cataloging departments moved from their old space in Library Hall into a new, large, shared space in Franklin Hall. In addition, some 190,000 books were moved into the stacks in Franklin Hall. The new facility has among its features a vented "dirty room" for cleaning material. 

 

Library Hall, the replica of the 18th century Library Company building familiar to visitors to Independence National Historic Park, is to become a manuscript and rare book repository. The rare book vault has already been constructed, and over the next months book shelving will be removed and manuscript shelving installed. In addition, upgrades will be made to security and fire-suppression systems.

 

Franklin and Dashkova

In The Princess and the Patriot: Ekaterina Dashkova, Benjamin Franklin, and the Age of Enlightenment, a new exhibition in Philosophical Hall, visitors will be introduced to two fascinating personalities. They exemplified the ideals of the Enlightenment that flourished in Europe and America and still shape our world today. Both left indelible marks on their native lands. Franklin invited Dashkova to become the first woman member of the American Philosophical Society. Dashkova, Director of the Imperial Academy of Sciences and Arts in St. Petersburg, made Franklin the first American member. 

 

Portraits, memoirs, letters, maps, court attire, jewelry and other decorative arts—many items never seen before in this country—are on view. They document the extraordinary lives of America’s favorite founding father and the outrageous Russian princess who spoke five languages, helped overthrow a czar and directed the most prestigious scientific organization in her country.

 

The Princess & the Patriot is part of the Benjamin Franklin Tercentenary, an international celebration of the 300th anniversary of Franklin’s birth.

 

Charles Greifenstein

Manuscripts Librarian

American Philosophical Society

(215) 440-3404

 

 Delaware County Archives

The Delaware County Government will be opening an archival reference room for the first time on May 23, 2006. Its hours of operation will be Tuesdays, Wednesdays, and Thursdays from 8:00 a.m. to 3:00 p.m. For further information see the webpage that will appear on May 23: www.co.delaware.pa.us/depts/archives.html. Bob Plowman is the archivist. You can reach him at 610-891-5620.

 

 Episcopal Diocese of Pennsylvania

The archives of the Episcopal Diocese of Pennsylvania have been moved from storage to the new archival facility at The Lutheran Theological Seminary Philadelphia located in Mt. Airy, Philadelphia.

Glenn Colliver
Diocesan Archivist

 

 

Pennsylvania College of Technology

The Pennsylvania College of Technology (Penn College), an affiliate with Penn State University since 1989, will open its new library, The Roger & Peggy Madigan Library, on August 14, 2006. The library is named after Senator Madigan and his late wife Peggy. The archives collection will move from one small room that serves as reading room, storage facility and processing area to a facility that contains separate areas for the three functions. Its collecting emphasis is on the history of vocational education, particularly the 'trades' (i.e., carpentry, HVAC, printing, automotive repair, etc.) The College has an excellent collection of photographs which document vocational education for 1920-1964 as well as the papers of Dr. George Parkes, first director of the College’s predecessor institution, Williamsport Technical Institute, and a pioneer in vocational education. 

 

Pat Scott
Collection Development Librarian
Pennsylvania College of Technology
(570) 320-2400 x7840 

Respectfully submitted,

Charles Greifenstein, Pennsylvania Caucus Representative

VIRGINIA

Caucus Summer Meeting

 In addition to the MARAC spring and fall conferences, the Virginia Caucus meets one time annually.  The meeting will be sometime this summer, a little later than the usual spring meeting.  The location is TBA, but the Library of Virginia and the Virginia Historical Society are possible host institutions since the caucus has not met in Richmond for some time.

 State Historical Records Advisory Board (SHRAB) News

 In April, members of the Virginia State Historical Records Advisory Board emailed the House Subcommittee on Transportation, Treasury, HUD, and Related Agencies with statements of support for the NHPRC and faxed letters to the Virginia members of the House and the Senate appropriations committees.  

The President’s fiscal year 2007 budget has allocated no funding for either grants or administrative costs for the staff to administer the NHPRC and its grants program.  Board members urged that $20 million be provided to NHPRC to fund national grants and to initiate the Partnership for the American Historical Record—a program of formula-based grants to states for re-grants and statewide services to support preservation and use of historical records. 

The twelve-member Virginia State Historical Records Advisory Board works with the NHPRC to preserve Virginia’s irreplaceable documentary heritage. Letters, photographs, diaries, and court records, among other materials, help tell the stories of the past. SHRAB works with record keepers throughout Virginia—at local historical societies, archival institutions, museums, and other organizations—to save endangered records, preserve them, and make them available for all researchers.  Ultimately, these records help illuminate the history of the commonwealth and the nation.  

The NHPRC promotes the preservation and use of America’s documentary heritage essential to understanding our democracy, history, and culture.  Since 1964, the Commission has awarded $169 million to 4,200 projects in all 50 states and special jurisdictions.  In Virginia, the Commission has awarded $9,677,408 in direct federal grants since 1977 in support of both records and publications projects in sixteen localities across the commonwealth.  Recent Virginia grants provided funds for an archival administration fellowship, an archives and records management program, and for statewide disaster planning workshops.  A 2004 grant to Virginia Commonwealth University in Richmond helped to establish the Archives of the New Dominion, which will preserve a documentary history of urban communities whose history otherwise might be lost.  Because of the NHPRC, minute books from the Chesapeake and Ohio Railway, daguerreotypes of long-ago Virginians, and early twentieth-century photographs of Petersburg have been preserved.  

Thanks to grant funding, 

 *
James Madison, George Washington, and John Marshall still speak (their papers are being edited and published with NHPRC money).

 *
Virginians can tune in to Richmond radio station WRVA for historic news broadcasts and musical programs (records were preserved, transferred to CDs, and cataloged with NHPRC funds).

 *
Virginia women like Dolley Payne Madison and Adèle Goodman Clark have a voice in history (their papers have been arranged and made available to researchers with NHPRC money).

*
The Virginia State Historical Records Advisory Board meets at repositories across the state and encourages the preservation of scrapbooks, ledgers, photographs, and other historic records (an NHPRC grant supported administrative and travel expenses).

 The NHPRC grants program has been immensely beneficial to all Virginians, and its elimination would significantly harm the constituents of this state.  These grants help preserve the story of the commonwealth and its citizens for future generations, provide seed money that nurtures fledgling archival programs, encourage institutional investment by means of matching funds, and leave lasting contributions to the history of the Commonwealth by revealing new sources for historical study.

 Straight to the Source

 This year’s “Straight to the Source” lecture series, sponsored by the Friends of the Virginia State Archives, was held on Friday, March 31st at the Library of Virginia.  Held each spring, the popular series featured several caucus members this year:  “Finding Your Revolutionary War Ancestor at the Library of Virginia” (Minor Weisiger); “Orphan Business Records - What Are They Good For?” (Greg Crawford); “Your Money's No Good Here: Funny Money in Scott County” (Sherri Bagley); “Finds in the Records of Rockbridge & Orange Counties” (Jim Watkinson) and “Dotting the I's and Crossing the T's: Understanding Tithable Records” (Chris Kolbe).

University of Mary Washington Students Tour 

Carolyn Parsons, Special Collections and Archives Librarian at the University of Mary Washington, and 10-15 “Archives and Society” students received a tour of the Library of Virginia’s reading rooms and Photographic and Digital Imaging Services Department on April 1st.

 Virginia Historical Society Celebrates 175th Anniversary

This year, the Virginia Historical Society celebrates its 175th anniversary year.  The Society will mark this exciting milestone throughout the year, not with just one event. The highlight will be the July 22nd opening of their handsome new wing, which will provide much-needed space for expansion of collections, exhibitions, and programming. The $16 million structure is the capstone of the $55 million fund-raising effort, "175th Anniversary Campaign: Home for History <http://www.vahistorical.org/campaign/introduction.htm> ." Please visit http://www.vahistorical.org/175years/main.htm <http://www.vahistorical.org/175years/main.htm>  frequently during the year for more information about these events.

 Virginia Women in History Exhibition

 The 2006 Virginia Women in History poster and panel exhibition highlight eight women—past and present—who have made important contributions to Virginia and America. The women honored this year are:  Mary Virginia Hawes Terhune (1830–1922), Amelia County, writer; Katherine Harwood Waller Barrett (1858–1925), Stafford County, reformer; John-Geline MacDonald Bowman (1890–1946), Richmond, business executive; Grace Brewster Murray Hopper (1906–1992), Arlington County, computer science pioneer and rear admiral; Sister Marie Majella Berg (1916–2004), Arlington County, college president; Mary Tyler Freeman Cheek McClenahan (1917–2005), Richmond, civic leader; G. Anne Nelson Richardson (1956– ), King and Queen County, Rappahannock chief; and Benita Fitzgerald Mosley (1961– ), Haymarket, media executive and Olympic gold medalist. These eight women serve as another reminder that the history of America is written in the footprints of Virginians.  The Library of Virginia and the Virginia Foundation for Women recently concluded an agreement to transfer the VFW’s popular “Virginia Women in History” educational program to the Library. Since 2000, the VFW had presented the “Virginia Women in History” program. The Library will continue the program and recently mailed the posters and learning activities to schools, libraries, and cultural institutions across the state.  The poster, learning activities, and additional information about the 2006 Virginia Women in History are available on the Library’s Web site at:  www.lva.lib.va.us/vw2006/index.htm.

Respectfully submitted,

Derek Gray, Virginia Caucus Representative

WEST VIRGINIA

During the recent session of the West Virginia Legislature, a bill was passed and signed by the governor overhauling Vital Registration (HB4565). Among changes are the closing of birth records for 100 years and deaths, marriages, divorces and annulments for 50 years for both records held by the State Registrar as well as those among local records custodians (county and circuit clerks). 

The State Archives recently hosted a successful seventh annual Hoot Owl overnight research weekend. After years of hearing patrons say how they wished they could be locked in overnight to continue research, this began with the assistance of the friends group Mining Your History. Limited to 50 people, they arrive on Friday evening at 6 pm and are let out the following morning at 8 am. Most stay up all night researching, take tours of the closed stacks area and enjoy the companionship of like-minded people. Funds raised through the Hoot Owls have been used to buy books and microfilm for the Archives Library.

This year's History Day at the Legislature was successful, with over 50 historical, genealogical and preservation groups presenting displays in the Capitol rotunda area and along the halls leading to the House and Senate chambers. Good weather this year brought groups from across the state. 38 persons were named History Heroes and presented certificates in a ceremony that morning.

Respectfully submitted,

Debra Basham, West Virginia Caucus Representative
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